
State health officials held a 
town hall meeting via Zoom on 
Wednesday to give an overview 
of the recent COVID-19 out-
break in Petersburg and answer 
any questions.  

Since Feb. 18, Petersburg has 
reported new cases of COVID-
19 nearly every single day, 
while maintaining an active 
case count. Since the outbreak 
peaked at 68 cases on March 3, 
Petersburg has seen a steady 
decrease in cases. As of Tues-
day, Petersburg has recorded 94 
cases of the virus since Feb. 18.  

State health officials were 
able to trace 30 percent of 
COVID-19 cases of the recent 
outbreak to bars and restau-
rants and another 31 percent to 
schools and daycares. The virus 
also spread at private and pub-
lic social gatherings.  

“This virus is really, really 
good at taking advantage of 
human interactions to spread,” 
said Sarah Hargrave, Southeast 
Alaska regional nurse manager. 
“It really just takes a small op-
portunity to get into a popula-
tion. This has been the case all 
over the state, all over the coun-
try and all over the world.” 

Alaska Chief Medical Officer 
Dr. Anne Zink spoke on the im-
portance of testing for COVID-

19 and credited Petersburg’s 
testing efforts as preventing an 
even larger local outbreak. By 
identifying an infected resident 
through symptomatic or 
asymptomatic testing, the in-
fected resident will be directed 
to isolate themselves instead of 
unknowingly spreading 
COVID-19 throughout the com-
munity.  

Petersburg Medical Center 
CEO Phil Hofstetter said the 
hospital processed about 1,100 
COVID-19 tests since the start 
of the local outbreak. 

Dr. Coleman Cutchins, a 
pharmacist with the Alaska De-
partment of Health and Social 
Services, addressed questions 
from the public regarding the 
use of vitamins to treat COVID-
19. He said in randomized con-
trol trials, vitamins D and C, 
along with zinc, did not prove 
to be an effective treatment for 
COVID-19.  

Cutchins also answered a 
question on the safety of using 
Monoclonal antibodies to treat 
COVID-19. He said the antibod-
ies have been used to treat can-
cer patients, autoimmune 
disease and premature babies. 
Hofstetter said 15 local resi-
dents have been treated with 
Monoclonal antibodies.  

Some members of the public 
wanted to know when students 
could return to in-person learn-

ing at the Petersburg School 
District. Petersburg Emergency 
Operations Center Incident 
Commander Karl Hagerman re-
minded the public that students 
have been attending class in-

person for most of the school 
year. Hargrave said PSD and 
state health officials want kids 
in the classroom, but it’s impor-
tant to slow the spread of 
COVID-19 for the benefit of 

everyone in town.  
“Part of being in a commu-

nity is making sure that every-
one has the opportunity to have 
the least amount of exposure as 
possible,” said Hargrave. 

Page 10  Pilot  March 18, 2021 Pilot   March 18, 2021   Page 3City

2021 Micro-Grants  
for Local Food Producers  

Are you an avid gardener, baker, fermenter,  
or chicken wrangler? The Market in Petersburg 

wants to give you a boost! 
 

The application period is open now until  

March 24th, 2021 
 

Award Decisions will be made by the 1st of April 
For more check us out on facebook,  

email psg.market@gmail.com or text 907-518-0757

Public Notices
• BE AN INFORMED CITIZEN • PARTICIPATE IN DEMOCRACY  

• EXERCISE YOUR RIGHT TO KNOW

Read the

PUBLIC NOTICE 
REQUEST FOR SERVICES 

The Petersburg School District is seeking quotes from licensed 
providers for itinerant special education-related services in the following
areas:  Occupational Therapy, Speech Therapy, Physical Therapy, and
Educational Psychology.  These services include screening, evaluation, 
direct service contact, collaboration, and training for the 2021-2022 
school year.  Contract specifications are posted on the school district 
website at www.pcsd.us and are available at the School District Office, 
201 Charles W. Street, Petersburg, AK 99833.  Contact Mara Lutomski 
at exec@pcsd.us or (877) 526-7656 ext 100 for additional information. 
Quotes are due by 4:00 pm on Friday, April 2, 2021. 
Published: March 18, 25 and April 1, 2021

PUBLIC NOTICE 
ASSESSMENTS & BOE 

2021 Property Assessments have been mailed.  If you have not 
received your assessment, or if you have received one in error, 
please contact the Borough Finance Office as soon as possible.   

Please pay close attention to your assessment and the 
information on the back.  Appeal deadline is March 31, 2021 by 
4:30pm. Assessment and Appeal information can be found on the 
borough website www.petersburgak.gov or can be emailed or 
mailed to you at your request. If your appeal cannot be resolved 
with the assessor, the Board of Equalization will meet April 5, 2021 
at the beginning of the noon Assembly meeting. The burden of 
proof lies with the petitioner, and 
not with the Assessor.  

For assistance, please call  
907-772-5409 or email 
smccullough@petersburgak.gov 
Published: March 11 and 18, 2021

Medical experts layout local COVID-19 outbreak

Snowed out
As a result of this monthʼs snowfall, Lindenberg Tower was covered with snow. A crew flew to the 
tower to perform maintenance, but the helicopter was unable to land due to building cloud cover.  

 Photo courtesy of Brandon Thomas

 
By BRIAN VARELA 
Pilot writer

3 full time & 2 part time job opportunities 
for qualified persons, to perform various 

maintenance and retail tasks

All must be able to pass drug tests and know what time work 
starts. These positions are all available now. 

 
Email barb@pistonrudder.com for  

application & job description or stop by the OFFICE

Positions available are:  
mechanic/welder, yard lead,  
yard worker, and store clerk

The Petersburg Police Depart-
ment is warning the public to be 
on their guard as scammers look 
to swindle residents into send-
ing them money.  

“Historically this time of year 
there is an increase in email and 
telephone scammers trying to 
convince the recipient to send 
them money, transfer funds by 
wire or bank to bank, or even 
gift cards in lieu of funds,” said 
PPD Captain Randall Holm-
grain in an email to the Pilot. 
“The scammers are equal op-
portunity but will specifically 
target the elderly or other poten-
tially vulnerable people.” 

There are three typical scams 
that scammers use to prey on 
unsuspecting recipients. One 
scam involves scammers pre-

tending to be with the Internal 
Revenue Service or another fed-
eral or state agency, said Holm-
grain. The scammers typically 
want personal or banking infor-
mation given to them over the 
phone or via email in order to 
pay back taxes or other fines.  

Scammers also claim the re-
cipient has a warrant out for 
their arrest, but if the individual 
were to pay a fine, the warrant 
will be removed, said Holm-
grain.  

Additionally, scammers pre-
tend to be a relative of the recip-
ient who is in desperate need of 
money. Reasons for needing the 
money include imprisonment or 
being stranded or injured.  

Holmgrain said the IRS and 
any other government agency 
on the federal, state or munici-
pal level will not request per-
sonal information or banking 

information over the phone or 
through email. Additionally, 
they will not request residents 
send them funds, nor will they 
request gift cards in lieu of pay-
ments.  

“Many of these scams origi-
nate outside of the US and are 
sophisticated enough to be able 
to route their calls through dif-
ferent methods so the call ap-
pears to be from inside the U.S., 
Alaska or even locally,” said 
Holmgrain. “Individuals should 
never provide their personal or 
banking information to un-
known callers/emails.”  

If anyone should receive a call 
or email they believe is a scam, 
they can file a report with the 
Federal Trade Commission by 
calling 1-877-FTC-HELP (382-
4357). Residents also can file a 
report with the FTC at report-
fraud.ftc.gov/#/

Residents urged to be cautious of scammers
 
By BRIAN VARELA 
Pilot writer

After spending almost $1.1 million to keep the 
vessels out of service to save money and safely tied 
up the past several years, the state last week sold 
its two fast ferries — built at a combined cost of $68 
million less than 20 years ago — for just over $5 
million. 

Mediterranean-based catamaran operator 
Trasmapi had offered about $4.6 million for the 
Fairweather and Chenega. The company serves the 
Spanish island of Ibiza, about 70 miles off the coast. 
The state was able to negotiate the final price to 
$5,174,444. 

The price for two never-used spare diesel en-
gines for the ships is being negotiated separately, 
said Sam Dapcevich, spokesman for the Alaska De-
partment of Transportation. 

Trasmapi was the only bidder for the 235-foot-
long ships. The company runs a fleet between the 
Spanish mainland and Ibiza, a top destination for 
European vacationers. 

The state had asked a minimum bid of $10 mil-
lion. 

The sale proceeds will be transferred into the 
state’s vessel construction fund, an account used 
for future Alaska Marine Highway System ship 
maintenance and construction. The deal closed 

March 10. 
“Selling the fast ferries is a move to right-size 

the fleet and lets AMHS redirect funds used for 
their storage to operations. This moves us toward 
our goal of a more sustainable and affordable level 
of service for Alaskans,” Transportation Commis-
sioner John MacKinnon said in a prepared state-
ment.  

The Fairweather and Chenega have been tied 
up at Ward Cove in Ketchikan the past few years, 
at an estimated total cost of $1.1 million through 
this fiscal year for shore power, security and moor-
age fees, according to a department presentation to 
the Senate Finance Committee transportation 
budget subcommittee on March 3. 

The ships, which traveled about twice as fast as 
the rest of the state ferry fleet, were popular with 
passengers. But they struggled to perform in rough 
seas and burned a lot more fuel. The ships, each 
powered by four diesel engines, burned through 
about 600 hours of fuel an hour, according to the 
Alaska Marine Highway System website. That’s 
more than double the consumption rate of the 
Matanuska, which can carry more than twice as 
many passengers and vehicles as the smaller fer-
ries. 

A heavy-lift vessel is expected to pick up the 
ships and take them to Spain via the Panama Canal 
this month, Dapcevich said. 

State sells fast ferries to Spanish operator
 
By LARRY PERSILY 
Wrangell Sentinel writer


